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Towards an improved Guideline on Forward Capacity Allocation 

The forthcoming European "Guideline on Forward Capacity Allocation" (the Guideline) is planned to enter final 
"vote" in late October. In general, the Nordic TSOs welcomes this Guideline as a harmonization of European 
legislation on Long Term Transmission Rights (LTTR), but are concerned about a certain aspect of it. We believe 
that the Nordic and the European power market would benefit from one amendment to the code.  

In article 30, the current draft Guideline oblige all TSOs to issue LTTRs on bidding zone borders, unless all national 
regulators (NRAs) within the "Capacity Calculation Region" have decided not to issue LTTR on a particular border. 
This decision is pursuant to a coordinated evaluation by all NRAs of the Capacity Calculation Region to whether 
sufficient risk-hedging opportunities are offered in efficient financial markets. The Nordic TSOs are concerned 
about the evaluation of the financial market and the decision to issue LTTR is to be taken by all NRAs in the 
Capacity Calculation Region. 

Empirical evidence1 has shown that the average price received for LTTRs are 20-27 % lower than the 
corresponding congestion rent in day-ahead timeframe. This indicates that the products are also used for 
speculative trade and not only hedging by fundamental market players. In addition, the TSOs have a risk with 
respect to the draft firmness regime of the LTTRs included in the current Guideline.   This draft firmness regime 
would in practice result in a priority use of congestion income for compensations for firmness over grid 
investments, redispatching/countertrading and where appropriate, at the discretion of the national regulatory 
authorities, tariff reductions.  

The Nordic TSOs believe that only the local NRA(s) have sufficient knowledge of the conditions on specific border 
to be able to impose costs to local grid customers or provide disincentives for grid investments by deciding on 
LTTRs on specific border. Furthermore, having the concerned NRA taking the decision makes sense in relation to 
this decision having significant consequences for the grid customers in their jurisdiction.   

Thus, the Guideline should read that the decision on LTTRs should be made solely by the concerned NRA(s) on a 
border, which is in line with earlier written proposals from the Nordic TSOs and Regulators to amend the text of 
the Guideline. 

The time until formal voting for the Guideline is short, and the Nordic TSOs will use this opportunity to express 
their full trust and support to the Nordic ministries in their effort towards an improved Guideline. This is an 
urgent and important issue and if needed, the Nordic TSOs are prepared to offer any support required by the 
ministries in this matter. 

 

  

                                                           
1 Bjørndalen (2013): "Profit or loss from sale of LTRs - REGULATED TSO’S AS ISSUERS OF LTR", EC-Group, Oslo  



 

 

 

 

Yours sincerely  

On behalf of the Nordic CEOs 

 

Auke Lont 
CEO, Statnett 
 

 

 

 

Copy:  

The Nordic Energy Regulators:  

Norwegian Water Resources and Energy Directorate, Att: Ove Flataker 
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